Approved as Amended 

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

August 24, 2011 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen meet at the Town Offices on Wednesday, August 24, 2011 at 6:30 p.m. Selectmen in attendance were Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.  Dave Nickerson was absent.
   











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0  Public Comment – None at this time.     





 

 
 



2.0  Belknap County Economic Development Council (BCEDC) – Debbie Drake and Ed Angler were present. Mrs. Drake stated the BCEDC has made a decision to do more community outreach, to see how to better serve Towns. Mrs. Drake noted they are a resource with databases of grant information, grant writers and the “Score” program. Selectman Ober asked if they were still located in the County complex and Mrs. Drake replied no, they have moved beside the Laconia City Hall. Mrs. Drake stated they also have a revolving loan fund for (small & commercial) businesses and once the loan is paid back (with interest) then they are able to loan more money. Mrs. Drake asked if the Town receives their quarterly newsletter and TA Veloski replied no. Copies of the newsletter were provided to the BOS. Mrs. Drake informed the Board that they are also focusing on workforce development, to develop youth skills in math and computers and help fill jobs. Mr. Angler stated they are a twenty member volunteer board of directors but one frustration, is that people do not have the understanding of how the BCEDC works. Mr. Angler noted about one-third of their operating budget ($75K) traditionally comes from the County with approximately $4-$5K from Sanbortnon taxpayers and the rest from loan interest. Mr. Angler stated the BCEDC is able to borrow from the Department of Agriculture's funds but considered higher risk and banks will usually refer a business to them. Selectman Ober asked if the businesses are starting up or expanding. Mr. Angler replied both, but the business would need to be beneficial and provided examples. Mrs. Drake invited the Town to pick up the phone and ask if they could be of any help, and of they can not help they can refer. The BOS thanked them for their time.           










  




3.0  Old Home Day Committee – Faith Tobin stated the OHD Committee has had permission to access the field in the past but the path needs to be widened by moving some big stones and trees in the Fall. Mrs. Tobin requested the issue be placed on the Board's agenda, so they are able to get all of the vendor's into the field. TA Veloski stated he would check with Director Thayer as well.  Tabled for next week. 





 



  







4.0  Fire Department – Chief Deter reported that he is all moved into his new home and things are going well. Firefighter – The Board reviewd a Personnel Action Form for Andrew Livernois to be a volunteer firefighter and signed. Selectman Ober proposed having new members of the Fire Department meet with the Selectman and Chief Dexter agreed. Computer – Chief Dexter reported that the computer that handles their firehouse software is getting tired and has a replacement quote for the tower of $718 dollars, which is in the budget.  Selectman Ober made a motion to authorize the Fire Chief to spend $718 dollars to purchase a computer tower with labor included, not to exceed $1,000  dollars. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Old Car #1 – Chief Dexter informed the Board that he has been approached by Franklin's Fire Department to purchase the Old Command Car, if they offer $2,500 dollars for the vehicle then they may be good. Chief Dexter noted he is waiting to hear back. TA Veloski stated the Selectmen would have to waive Town Policy to not go with White Farm. Tabled. Winnisquam Station – Chief Dexter reported he has met with three other Fire Chiefs and discussed whether or not it would even be feasible to open the station before bringing to the Board's table. Chief Dexter stated he is not in support of this idea and has only heard statements regarding the issue. Chief Dexter noted the area receives less than 25% of the department's run volume and stated it would not be his recommendation to have another Town cover ours but use the money to improve the Sanbornton Fire House. Selectman Ober stated she understands there may have been a change in “regime” and asked why the issue is being discussed again. Chief Dexter replied Belmont is looking to build another station and Tilton/Northfiled support the idea. Chief Dexter stated the idea is to place a per-diem person in the station for 45 hours week with one company officer but it is still being discussed with the biggest issue being cost. Transport – There was a discussion of why Laconia was called to transport for Sanbornton. Chief Dexter stated there was two accidents, they were already dealing with one and due to all companies being busy.....Mutual Aid was needed. Chief Dexter noted he does not want to stretch things to thin and jeopardize the safety of the patient or his staff. 














5.0  ZEO Update – Junkyard/Bishop -  TP Ward reported that the Town has been trying to enforce the matter but have been ignored, so he has been in touch with Attorney Hilson and he has recommended that an “Administrative Inspection Warrant” be issued from the Franklin District Court. TP Ward stated the warrant would allow for himself, the Attorney and a Police escort to inspect any violations on the property. Selectman Giunta made a motion to allow Bob Ward to pursue an “Administrative Inspection Warrant” and Selectman Ober seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. Giguerre Auto Sales – TP Ward informed the Board that the auto sales establishment has expanded was past its approved use and is currently out of compliance. TP Ward noted that all of road frontage is located in Tilton and he has met with the Tilton Planning Board and this is a high priority for them as well. TP Ward stated the current owner has applied to build a new garage, so it will be all new and give both planning boards some leverage. TP Ward noted he plans to meet with Tilton's PB next month. Sign Complaint – Heritage Farm – TP Ward informed the BOS that he conducted an inventory of the signs between Rte #3 and Heritage Farm, there are seventeen signs. The Board reviewed pictorial evidence. TP Ward stated the sign ordinance indicates that if it is a farm business then they can place directional signs but they need BOS approval. Selectman Giunta stated they may not realize how many signs they have and suggested all of the signs be written down with locations. The BOS will request that the owners of Heritage Farm meet with them. TA Veloski to contact and draft letter. Hermit Woods Winery – TP Ward stated the winery is a new business and they have a sign on Taylor Road that is attached to a tree. TP Ward reported the owners have been contacted to discuss the issue and they were resistant to placing the sign on a post. TP Ward stated they will need put the sign on a post or apply for a variance with the ZBA. TP Ward to follow up. Land Use Regulations – fee schedule – The BOS reviewed a comparison sheet of the Town's fees vs other Town's fees. TP Ward stated PB members have been asked to review and make a recommendation for the BOS to approve within the next month. Master Plan – TP Ward informed the Board that the Master Plan is nearing completion, the next step is a joint meeting with the MPAC & the PB then a Public Hearing for adoption then Town Meeting. LRPC Representative – TP Ward informed the BOS that Carmine Cioffi has offered to be reappointed as the Town's Representative. PB Secretary – TP Ward reported that the vacancy was posted for five days on the Town's website and the PB has recommended that April Rollins be hired. The Board signed the Personnel Action Form. White Board for Meeting Room – TP Ward stated Julie Lonergan has a four foot by ten foot white board that just needs to be picked up. The BOS approved. 


  

     








6.0  Recreation Department – Reappointment of Heather Goodwin & Joel Smith -  Mrs. Goodwin stated she has been a member for 6 years. Mrs. Goodwin stated the playground in the Town Park's Master Plan is a focus but their primary goal is to keep an open line of communication between boards. Mr. Smith stated he has been a member for 9-10 years and encourages communication between the BOS & the Recreation Commission, he wants to see programs for all ages. Selectman Ober swore-in Heather Goodwin & Joel Smith as Recreation Committee Members. Update – Director Lonergan reported that Summer Day Camp has ended and the play that took place at the middle school was fabulous and the lifeguards are pulling rafts & ropes on Friday. Director Lonergan informed the Board that someone expressed concern over the kayak launch at the Town beach but the launch will remain where it is and will be marked. Director Lonergan noted proper wording for a new sign at the launch needs to be discussed & decided by the BOS. Director Lonergan reported soccer starts this week, field hockey is being offered this year and before & after school starts Monday. Director Lonergan noted the basketball hoops are up at the Town park, thanks to Matt Swain and the filed is being marked. Selectman Ober expressed her appreciation for great work the Lifeguards did this year. The Board and Director Lonergan briefly discussed locking the gates at the Town beaches. Director Lonergan stated they have not been locked for seven years now and the police get busy then the gates are not a priority (tabled). Opening & closing times would be an issue as well.  














7.0  Old Business








 
  7.1
“Y” Project – A pre-construction meeting will be held of Friday @ 8:00 a.m.  
  7.2
Town Beach – Selectman Ober made a motion to authorize Chair Nickerson to sign Change Order #8 in the amount of $139,219 dollars. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 




              7.3
Shute Hill- drainage - Selectman Ober made a motion to authorize Chair Nickerson to sign Change Order #7 in the amount of $7,280.90 dollars. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 




   7.4 Doctor True Road - Selectman Ober made a motion to authorize Chair Nickerson to signed a payment voucher in the amount of $62,403.04 dollars. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 



  7.5 Auditor – The BOS reviewed work sheets of the bids received. Selectman Giunta made a motion to award the Auditor contract to Vachon, Cluckay & Co. in the amount of $10,068 dollars. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 













8.0  New Business 

                                                                                                  8.1
Request to bait – William Joscelyn – Selectman Ober made a motion to deny William Joscelyn's request to bait deer, bear & coyote. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   
    
  



  8.2 MS-4 – Selectman Giunta made a motion to authorize TA Veloski to sign the MS-4 and Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. TA Veloski reported that revenue has increased by $41K.  

  


  8.3
Transfer Station Hours – The BOS reviewed. Selectman Ober stated she thought the Transfer Station would be opening earlier. TA Veloski to check.  


  8.4
Tilton Bridge over Salmon Brook – The NH DOT has sent a letter recommending the bridge be downgraded to a 6-ton weight limit from E-2. 



  8.5 Preliminary Revenue & Expense Reports – Under advisement. 

   
  8.6 Complaint Re:Transfer Station – The BOS reviewed the complaint and it has been forwarded to the DPW Director. 

   





  8.7 Burleigh Hill Road – sign missing – Forwarded to the DPW Director. 

  8.8 Woodman Bridge - Culvert – The Board reviewed bids from Hoyle & Tanner ($39,800), Paul Fluet Engineering ($24K) and Quantum/H.L. Turner Group ($39,700). Director Thayer and TA to review for recommendation to the BOS. 


  








 
    

9.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement –  The BOS reviewed/approved/signed the following. MS-1 extension request for the Town of Sanbornton, A Timber Intent form for Tax map, 14, Lot 1 for Bayard Henry and a Timber Tax form for Tax map, 27, Lot 10 for Christian Onsager. 














10.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry – Selectman Ober made a motion to accept $100 dollars from Marc & Lynn Laflamme on behalf of the Food Pantry. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. The BOS expressed their appreciation of the Laflamme's generosity over the past few months. 













11.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes 




            11.1 8/10/2011 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, August 10, 2011. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of August 10, 2011 with corrections. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 





            11.2 8/17/2011 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Thursday, August 17, 2011. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of August 17, 2011 without corrections. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 



            

              




            







12.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and a copy was made available for public inspection. 


















13.0  Correspondence  - The BOS reviewed. 




        



  
 





14.0 Town Administrator’s Report  - Under new business.     




                                   









15.0 Selectman's Reports 
 








15.1 Metrocast Franchise Agreement – Tabled for discussion next week. 

15.2 Employee Handbook – Copies were handed out to the Board. Selectman Ober noted the Budget Committee plans to adopt part of the employee policy as their by-laws but they have concerns over the date stamp (2002). 





15.3 Shooting Range – TA Veloski stated the funds are to be encumbered. 

15.4 Recreation Agreement (1995) – Selectman Ober stated the agreement made with the Recreation Department & the BOS may have taken place in 1995 and she believes that some funding should be reimbursed for certain things. TA Veloski stated he will look for the agreement.














 








16.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 9:31 p.m.















17.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, August 31, 2011 @ 6:30 p.m. at the Town Offices. 

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

8/24/2011

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


